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A short report this week with stories from six countries (please click here to read). 

Perhaps the most history-laden is the story from Ukraine. Some readers will recall news that after years of 
internal conflict, Patriarch Bartholomew of Constantinople in October 2018 revoked the 1686 decree granting 
authority over Ukraine to the Moscow Patriarchate. Why? In part due to large desire by Ukrainians to have a 
national church. 

This is a long complicated history. From the Russian perspective this is tragic. Russian Christianity originated 
with the conversion of the Kievian Rus in what is now Ukraine. Many ethnic Russians still reside in Ukraine, 
and many Orthodox of both ethnic groups are reluctant is sever this history. The theology of autocephaly, 
namely the complete hierarchical independence of churches, is basically accepted in the Orthodox world (it 
reaches back to the Council of Ephesus, when Cyprus was granted it) but the applicability to modern nation 
states has been disputed. Consequently, until two months ago the canonical Orthodox church in Ukraine was the 
Ukrainian Orthodox Church (Moscow Patriarchate), a branch of the Russian Orthodox Church (ROC). 

 

Kiev Pechersk Lavra, Kiev - Ukrainian Orthodox Church (Moscow Patriarchate) 
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The Ukrainian side is even more tragic. Ukrainians suffered terribly under Russian political domination, with 
the nadir reached during the 1932-33 Holodomor, the Communist directed famine in which 4 to 12 million died. 
A breakaway church, the Ukrainian Autocephalous Orthodox Church was created in 1921; it was initially 
supported by the Communists as a counter to the ROC but was later persecuted.  

 

Church of St Andrew, Kiev - former Ukrainian Autocephalous Orthodox Church 



Since the breakup of the Soviet Union and Ukrainian independence many Ukrainian nationalists have desired 
their own church. They have argued that nationalistic autocephaly has good too far in the Orthodox world to be 
stopped just for them. Another breakaway church, the Ukrainian Orthodox Church (Kiev Patriarchate) was 
founded in 1992 after Ukraine became independent but was unrecognized by the greater Orthodox communion 
until now. Ukrainian nationalists began to harass congregations who wanted to stay united with Moscow. 

 

St Volodymyr's Cathedral, Kiev - former Ukrainian Orthodox Church (Kiev Patriarchate) 



The February 2014 Russian takeover of the Crimea and the Donbass region in Ukraine made things much 
worse. The ROC did not oppose the invasions, and more Ukrainians dropped their support of the ROC. Both 
sides began to persecute or accelerated their persecution of their ecclesial opponents. The Today’s Martyrs site 
has long reported on these events, occasionally with observations of the same events from Christians harmed by 
each other.  The December 2018 granting of autocephaly by Patriarch Bartholomew, which has unified the two 
breakaway churches, can be seen as a rebuke to the ROC’s alliance with the Russian government. 

 

St Michael's Golden Domed Cathedral, Kiev - newly established Orthodox Church of Ukraine 

Yet this week’s report shows that this is not a simple account of Russian perfidy. Now the Ukrainian 
government is passing legislation and setting policies that will result in the persecution of the Ukrainian 
Orthodox Church (Moscow Patriarchate). There are reports of dozens of clergy who are loyal to Moscow being 
pulled in for questioning by the Ukrainian counter-intelligence service. Every indication is that this is not 
happening due to real security concerns, but rather due to national politics overriding the human right to 
religious freedom.  

The only good thing in all this is that both sides are to some degree Christian and so both have obviously 
displayed self-imposed limits to their tendencies to violence. Please pray that all sides will find resolutions to 
these divisions and remember that they are called by Christ to be, despite whatever structures they adopt, united 
as one. 
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